
This rare set of fine articles takes you to the heart of what was moving a  

generation of young men around 1960 to take up and spread the 

convictions formerly strong in England and Scotland. The value is not 

dated.  

— Iain H Murray, Author and a founding trustee of The Banner of Truth Trust 

 

Our good friend, John J Murray, edited a periodical that he called Eternal 

Truth from 1959-1961, prior to dedicating most of his writing and editing 

energy to the then young Banner of Truth ministry. The issues of Eternal 

Truth were packed with short, edifying articles and snippets of biblical, 

Reformed, experiential, and practical truth. This delightful book brings all 

of Murray’s past issues under one cover in their original form. It is a treat 

to read, not only to get an insight into what was precious and eternal truth 

to this dear brother’s heart, but especially for personal application of these 

glorious truths to our own needy souls today. I would highly recommend 

using this book as a daily devotional, reading perhaps just a few of its short 

articles and entries per day. By the Spirit’s grace, your mind will be 

stimulated, your soul examined, your affections aroused, and your whole 

being will break out into doxology to our great and worthy Triune God. 

Highly recommended! 

— Joel R Beeke, President, Puritan Reformed Seminary 

 

The preaching and ministry of Rev. John J Murray has been blessed to 

many. However, one largely forgotten aspect of his ministry was a 

magazine titled Eternal Truth. This magazine reprinted extracts from 

historic Reformed writers, and called for faithfulness to these ‘old paths’ in 

the present day. It is a encouraging to see Eternal Truth being reprinted, 

and my hope is that this reprint will inspire a new generation to return to 

the wisdom of our forefathers. 

— Donald John Maclean, Trustee of Tyndale House, Adjunct Professor of  

Historical Theology at Westminster Presbyterian Theological Seminary and Editor 

of Foundations Journal of Evangelical Theology 



One of my first acts as Editor of the Banner of Truth Magazine was to 

republish two articles by John J Murray written over thirty years ago. I did 

so for two reasons: I wanted our readers to become acquainted or 

reacquainted with the name John J Murray, a man of godly faithfulness 

and gentle strength. Second, the articles were models of engaging, well 

written gospel expositions. It is therefore a great privilege to commend 

this collection of articles edited over fifty years ago by John J Murray. 

They reflect both his deep understanding of the grace of God and his 

deep experience of God’s often ‘strange’ dealings with him. Read and be 

nourished, challenged and humbled. 

— Ian Hamilton, Principal of Westminster Presbyterian Theological Seminary, 

Newcastle 

 

John J Murray had a deep and serious attitude to the Bible. He was a man 

of true Puritan convictions and beliefs. As a preacher his sermons were 

biblical and reflected the theology of the Westminster Confession. I 

personally owe a real debt to John J Murray for his godliness, his 

spirituality and his fine writings. I hope many people will read his books 

now that they are becoming available once again. 

— Maurice Roberts, Former editor, The Banner of Truth 
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Rev John J Murray  (11 September 1934 - 1st April 2020) 

and the autograph note in front of his bound volume of Eternal Truth 
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PUBLISHER’S FOREWORD 
 

It is a tremendous privilege for Ettrick Press to republish the compete 

run of Eternal Truth in memory of the Editor, the late Rev John J Murray. 

The magazine has been virtually impossible to obtain, and those who still 

own fragile loose copies of individual issues prize them highly. 

Rather than re-typesetting the whole magazine, we took the decision 

to publish it as a facsimile so you could see and experience the magazine 

in its original form. It stands testimony to what was possible before the 

days of desktop publishing from the front room of a remote Scottish 

croft, where hard work was joined with the spirit of prayer.  

The facsimile has been produced from what is believed to be one of 

the very few complete bound sets of the magazine. This belonged to the 

late editor, and each issue had ‘guard copy’ written in his writing on the 

front, being the proof copies received from the printers.  

Obtaining a good facsimile relies heavily on a good copy to work 

from. In this case, we have been limited to the choice of a single copy. 

This has been challenging, especially as blue-grey paper was used for the 

covers on the magazines for the first two volumes, and then coated paper 

for the magazines in the final volume. We have combined images, the 

output of several scanning techniques, to produce the best copy possible. 

We trust the value of the contents will outweigh the disadvantages of the 

facsimile production.  

 



 

[7] 

 

INTRODUCTION 
Andrew Murray 

 

My late father, the Rev John J Murray, kept everything. No clipping, 

no article was too insignificant for my dad’s collection. When he passed 

from this scene on 1st April 2020, aged 84, I inherited a lifetime of papers, 

magazines and, perhaps most surprisingly, diaries covering every year 

stretching back to 1952. In his diary for 7th April 1959, he simply writes, 

‘Put material for magazines into the printers.’ The young 23-year-old 

insurance salesman from Dornoch had just sent the first issue of Eternal 

Truth to the printers. Although he didn’t realise it at the time, it would be 

the first step on a lifetime of Reformed writing and leadership that was to 

take him around the world. In the same month, April 1959, he gave up his 

job in insurance and began to get the necessary qualifications that would 

eventually lead to the ministry.  

My father had come to Christ in his teenage years and had a deep 

sense of the fear of God, the infallibility of God’s word and the 

importance of biblical doctrine which never really wavered for the next 65 

years. Growing up he read Thomas Boston, John Bunyan and William 

Guthrie, which had a profound impact on him. He heard Prof John 

Murray preach in Dornoch in 1953, and having been under deep 

conviction of sin he came to see Christ as his greatest need.  Being 

brought up in the Highlands in the post-war era, my father was exposed to 

the rich Puritan theology of the Shorter Catechism and the Scottish 

metrical Psalms, which he memorised at home and school. He was to 

spend his life writing and preaching about the doctrines he was introduced 

to at such a young age. 

Although only 9 issues were published from 1959 to 1961, Eternal 

Truth was to create a ‘common banner’ for those who felt that ‘the 

Reformed faith had fallen on evil days.’ My father’s first editorial in Eternal 

Truth reads prophetically as we look back at the trajectory of the church in 

Scotland over the last 60 years: ‘What then is our motive in publishing this 

magazine? Briefly, it is the need of the hour. If there was ever a time in 

which the truth, the honour and the cause of Christ needed to be 

published and defended it is today.’ Almost 60 years later he would write 

of the great need for Christian leadership in a booklet entitled The Dog that 
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Does not Bark: A Plea for Leadership. It was a great theme throughout his life 

and it started in this little magazine.  

As my father says in his first editorial: ‘Our greatest need today is for 

evangelical leadership. Where is it to come from?’ Over the next 60 years 

my father contributed to that leadership. In June 1960 he joined the 

Banner of Truth Trust as it began to republish long forgotten Reformed 

and Puritan books. In 1962 there was a conference in Leicester of like 

minded men with a concern for reformation and revival.  Along with my 

father, men such as Iain H Murray, Errol Hulse and Humphry Mildred 

were all key in the revived interest in the ‘old paths’. They saw this in the 

spirituality of the Reformers and Puritans, whose writings had profoundly 

influenced them. In 1973 he began studies at Edinburgh University that 

would lead to the Free Church College and ultimately the Free Church 

ministry. He ministered in Oban and Edinburgh, before 17 years of 

fruitful retirement, preaching, writing and looking after numerous vacant 

congregations. My father’s booklet Behind a Frowning Providence, published 

by the Banner of Truth and dedicated to the memory of my sister Lynda 

who died in 1980 from a brain tumour, was first delivered at the Leicester 

Conference of 1989. Since it was first published in 1990 it sold over 

70,000 copies and it has been translated into 17 different languages. Other 

books and booklets followed in a prolific writing career. The crofter’s son 

from Dornoch went on to have a significant influence on the Reformed 

and evangelical world. 

Looking through the Eternal Truth correspondence kept by my father, 

it is interesting to see how far and wide this little magazine went. There are 

orders from Canada, USA, New Zealand, and all over the British Isles. My 

father had regular correspondence with Geoffrey Williams from the 

Evangelical Library, and also with the Inter Varsity Press. There is also 

correspondence with Rev Kenneth Macrae, Free Church minister in 

Stornoway from 1931–64. In his first letter to my father in April 1959, Mr 

Macrae wrote, ‘I am delighted to receive the copy of Eternal Truth which 

you so kindly sent me. One of the favourable indications in our day of a 

turn in the tide is the surprising demand there is for the writings of the 

divines of the past both in America and in this country, and the particular 

value of a venture such as yours is that it gets at people who, because of 

ecclesiastical prejudice, would never come to hear sound preaching; and 

then if the truth does convince them they can no longer rest content 

under the ministrations of a dead preacher.’ The correspondence 

continued regularly over the next 4 years with my father writing in 1962 to 
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arrange a visit for Kenneth Macrae to the Free Church in London. The 

final letter from Mr Macrae is written from Ward 6-7 of the Inverness 

Royal Infirmary just 6 months before his death. In great weakness Macrae 

warmly congratulates my father for his recent ‘telling, timely and readable’ 

contributions to the Banner of Truth magazine. 

While Eternal Truth as a magazine did not last for long, it was part of a 

movement in the mid-20th century for the recovery of Reformed doctrine 

and clear biblical teaching. When it was discontinued in 1961, the 

circulation figures were around 1,500. By 1961 my father was in London, 

working for the Banner of Truth Trust. The final edition (April/June 

1961) has a Scottish address (my uncle in Dornoch), an English address 

(my father in London) and an American address (Bible Truth Depot, 

Pennsylvania, USA). There is extensive correspondence between my 

father and the manager of the Bible Truth Depot, Mr Donald Reiner. In a 

letter in 1961, Mr Reiner encourages my father to ‘… keep it going. It may 

take some time to catch on. I trust you can hold on till it catches on.’ After 

nine issues Eternal Truth, the magazine, came to an end. I suspect that it 

was less out of lack of interest but simply that it was overtaken by the 

Banner of Truth magazine that had been launched in 1955. It would have 

made little sense to have two rival magazines with largely the same 

theology competing for subscriptions and distribution.  

It is my hope that in the republication of these little magazines you 

will appreciate the ground-breaking work of my father and other men in 

the late 1950s and early 1960s. Today we take for granted the plethora of 

Reformed books that pours out from the Banner of Truth, Christian 

Focus Publications, Reformation Heritage Books, and countless other 

publishing companies. Conferences in the UK, the USA, Australia and 

across the world host hundreds of pastors who love the doctrines of grace 

and are involved in global church planting. This did not happen overnight. 

Men such as my father saw the need for change. As he said in the first 

edition of Eternal Truth, ‘The great doctrines of free and sovereign grace 

are unknown to the masses of our people and ignored by many in the 

church. Even those who profess to hold to them have fallen into the habit 

of apologising for their beliefs.’ The publication of this little magazine was 

part of a movement to ‘return to the old, simple and sharply cut doctrines 

of our fathers,’ as J. C. Ryle put it. It was the need of the 1950’s and it 

remains a great need of our day. 
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JOHN J MURRAY: A TRIBUTE 
John W Keddie 

 

I first met John J Murray in September 1967, around the time of my 

birthday. It just so happened that Mr Murray’s birthday fell on the same 

day as mine (11th), though he was twelve years older than me. The 

occasion was a meeting in connection with the launch of a branch of the 

Evangelical Library in Edinburgh. The location was the main hall of the 

Protestant Institute on George IV Bridge. The premises were owned and 

run by the Scottish Reformation Society. I can’t now remember who the 

chairman was that evening, though the leading light in the establishment 

of the library was Maurice Roberts, then a teacher in Whitburn Academy 

and later a minister in the Free Church of Scotland, and a great lover, like 

Mr Murray, of the Reformed, Puritan and Presbyterian theology of the 

best days. That evening, Mr Murray was speaking on the heritage of 

Reformed literature and the impact it can have in the lives of Christians. 

Bear in mind that it wasn’t that long since the Banner of Truth, for whom 

he then worked in London, had been established (1955), with that end in 

view: to advance the cause of truth and the historic Christian Reformed 

faith through the reprinting of long-forgotten classic works of the past. Mr 

Murray had joined the ‘Banner’ in London in 1960. 

John J Murray’s lecture that night in a packed hall made a profound 

impact on my brother and myself. The next day (Saturday) we scoured 

second-hand bookshops, which were then still plentiful in Edinburgh, in 

order to locate some of the books Mr Murray referred to. We went by 

names mentioned: Thomas Boston, Samuel Rutherford, ‘Rabbi’ Duncan, 

Thomas Watson, John Owen and many, many others. I can’t remember 

now what we picked up on that initial sortie, except that I found a copy of 

Rutherford’s Letters (which I still possess), and my brother purchased an 

18th century copy of Thomas Watson’s Body of Divinity (which he 

subsequently had rebound). My brother and I subsequently became avid 

collectors of Banner books and other publications, second hand or new, 

expository of the Reformed and evangelical faith. 

At any rate that was my first, and very influential, experience of John J 

Murray. We knew he was working for the Banner of Truth in London, and 

that he was an elder in the Free Church of Scotland (to which he was 
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ordained in 1962), a denomination of which we became members around 

that time in 1967. In 1970 my brother went west, to the USA to study 

theology and subsequently enter the ministry of the Reformed 

Presbyterian Church of North America. As for myself, at the beginning of 

1971 I took up a position as accountant in the Lord’s Day Observance 

Society in London, then located in Fleet Street. This brought me into 

closer contact with Mr Murray, whose fellowship I greatly valued. It was a 

time of a vacancy in the congregation and Mr Murray often would take the 

prayer meetings, which were invariably edifying and instructive. He was a 

man of knowledge and enthusiasm for the Reformed faith, as is clear from 

his book Catch the Vision published by the Evangelical Press in 2007 and 

sub-titled ‘Roots of the Reformed Recovery: The Men and Movements in 

the Mid-20th century.’ I have a prized copy of this book, signed by the 

author with a note to my wife and myself: ‘With thanks for your 

friendship and fellowship over the years.’ 

Although I did not sit under Mr Murray’s ministry at any point, my 

twin sons both became members in the congregation of which he was 

minister in Edinburgh (Free St Columba’s) both before and after the sad 

division in the Free Church in 2000, and they appreciated very highly his 

preaching and counsel. Indeed, Mr Murray conducted the wedding of the 

(slightly) older of the twins in Skye in 2002, in which I assisted. Both my 

son and his wife were members in Mr Murray’s congregation in 

Edinburgh. 

John J Murray and myself had something in which we had a strong 

common interest. It was the history of the Presbyterian and Reformed 

Churches in Scotland, not least the Free Church of Scotland. He had been 

brought up in the Free Church in Dornoch and adhered to the church all 

his days. The experience in the Free Church was not an untroubled one, 

especially in the closing years of the 20th century. He did say to me more 

than once how he was surprised that there was not universal enthusiasm 

for the work of the Banner of Truth, so close to his heart, among the 

ministry of the Free Church. But the Banner of Truth Trust was 

responsible for a resurgence of the works of early Free Church fathers, 

such as William Cunningham, James Buchanan, Patrick Fairbairn and 

George Smeaton. Many, however, including the writer of this tribute, 

found the reprints of the major works of such writers to be of inestimable 

benefit and blessing, doctrinally and experientially.  

The sad events of a division in the Free Church in 2000, in which Mr 

Murray was among the ‘minority’ who became part of what became 
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known as the ‘Free Church of Scotland (Continuing)’, cast a pall over 

church life within the Free Church of Scotland. His own contribution to 

the work and witness of the Free Church (Continuing) was invaluable, 

right up to his closing years. His books, conference lectures and addresses, 

and sermons were always well received. He wrote some excellent booklets, 

such as Behind a Frowning Providence (Banner of Truth, 1990), a booklet 

feelingly written from the sad experience of losing his oldest daughter, 

Lynda, by a brain tumour in 1980. This booklet has been greatly blessed to 

many.  

In 2010 there appeared his brief history of the Scottish Reformation, 

The Reformation 1560: The Greatest Year in Scotland’s History (Free Church of 

Scotland (Continuing)). Then there was his tribute to John Knox 

(Evangelical Press Bitesize Biography, 2011). Also on John Knox he 

penned A God-Centred Vision for Church and Nation: Celebrating Our Debt to 

John Knox on the Quincentenary of his Birth (Scottish Reformation Society, 

2014). His concerns for the church of the present day were expressed in 

Problems Confronting the Church Today. Marks of a Declining Church and the 

Remedy Prescribed (Scottish Reformation Society, 2018). This was his last 

publication. He had been supportive of the Scottish Reformation Society 

for years and for a time was editor of its magazine, The Bulwark. In a 

project close to both our hearts he did give counsel and encouragement to 

me with my project on the history of the Free Church of Scotland in the 

20th century, Preserving a Reformed Heritage (Scottish Reformed Heritage 

Publications, 2017). He generously provided a foreword to this book. It 

was generous because his own knowledge of the Free Church doubtless 

exceeded the author’s! 

Providence frowned again for the Murray family with the passing of 

their second daughter, Anna, in 2019, through pancreatic cancer. The 

following year Mr Murray himself, in his 86th year, fell prey to coronavirus 

and it pleased the Lord to take his soul to himself after a short illness, on 

1st April. His passing was greatly lamented throughout the churches and 

among all his Christian friends, but not least of course by his widow, 

Cynthia, whom he had married in 1966, and his son, Andrew, and Andrew 

and Kirsteen’s five sons. 

To me, John J Murray was the model of an old-school Free 

Churchman. He understood and exemplified the old-school piety of the 

Free Church in the Highlands of Scotland in its best days. At the same 

time, there was nothing parochial about him. He was by no means an 

extrovert but, if anything, was a bit on the diffident side. Nevertheless, he 
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was a man of integrity and principle, a man of God and a skilled writer 

and churchman. He left his mark on the churches in which he served 

Christ faithfully, as well as the wider Reformed community of churches. It 

was my privilege to have known him, and, truly, I still miss him. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

John W Keddie with John J Murray (left) in Kampen (2002) 
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